Minutes
Tamper Resistant Prescription Pad Committee
April 8, 2009
Chair: Terry Pepper, Deputy Principal Assistant

Members Present:  Dr. Michael Pasquale, Dave Dryden, Geoff Christ, Steve Groff, Bruce Divincenzo, Pat Carroll-Grant, James Collins and Jen Caras (minutes)
Welcome and introductions.  

Purpose of the Meeting:

To satisfy requirements established under Senate Bill 321 of the 144th General Assembly which requires the Secretary of the Department of Safety and Homeland Security to form a committee to develop a statewide standardized prescription form with specific criteria to eliminate or significantly reduce prescription fraud and develop a request for a proposal that shall contain any adopted format approved by the committee.

Goal:

Decide what it is the committee wants in a tamper proof prescription pad and also to decide what the regulations should be.  
Discussions:

At the last working group meeting, the group looked at the front and back of a New York prescription and the things they liked were the thermocrobic ink, artificial watermark and the availability of when you try to copy something, it comes across “void”. Three main issues that are the main topic of this discussion are as follows:
1. What do we want to do?  The more standard things we have, the better it’s going to be? The bar code, numerical, etc.

2.  Whose going to pay?

3. Whose going to manage?  The company who prints it, the manufacturer is who will manage it.

Geoff Christ mentioned CMS and Medicaid already have requirements for their prescription pads.
Dr. Pasquale mentioned that the New York prescription pads are more than what is currently required and if we went to that extent, it would require retooling in every physician’s office.   If we stick with the current guidelines, then it leaves some options and the physician’s won’t have to retool it.  He does not use separate prescription pads for his patients.
James Collins asked about law enforcement and if we align what Medicaid has done, if it   addresses the issues from law enforcement’s perspective?

Bruce Divencizo answered no. He expects e-prescribing will take much longer than a year. Faxing has already been compromised and he has dealt with arrests from being faxed in as false complaints.  He feels the fax is problematic.  He feels the standards set by CMS are not sufficient and never were attended to be. They were not to be the end all of eliminating prescription forgery.  
James Collins asked if there has been an impact on Delaware.  

Steve Groff said Medicaid has not looked specifically at impacts.  They are planning to do auditing and go out for compliance purposes but from costs perspective there have been so many other changes, it would be hard to call out just that one variable.  
Bruce mentioned he asked one of the representatives at the last working group what the Medicaid exposure to fraud in Delaware was, but never heard back. He doesn’t know if someone even studies that.  The purpose of having this legislation was because Delaware’s bleeding in terms of these prescription fraud issues.  Drug overdose is a very big problem and accidental death in Delaware.
Medicaid offers DUR (Drug Utilization Review) which tells the pharmacists where a person has gotten pain medicine from another pharmacy in a recent past.  
Everyone liked the idea of the number code on the prescription pad.
Bruce stated the effort of the committee is to make it uniform for all and to select a product provided by a chosen vendor that meets standards that are very highly tamper resistant. He feels what is in place now is not working.  The purpose is to not understand what everybody thinks is the problem, the problems been identified. It’s to come up with a product that meets the challenges of today.  E-prescribing is going to take a while. The three standards set back CMS are insufficient and that is his position. He would like to have some other community pharmacists who have dealt with this on a regular basis. 
Bruce said the question really comes down to what is it going to cost?  Will the physicians be comfortable with that cost?  Is it too much?  Or is it reasonable?  He likes that it’s bar-coded.  He likes that it can be scanned in red.  He likes thermocromic. He thinks we should set the standards high.  If New York can do it, there shouldn’t be any reason that a three county state can’t do it.  

Bruce feels as far as the cost to getting it set up, the vendor who says they can do this, they will have to do it with no up front costs from the State. They have to have the mechanism in place to just start printing. In other words, they will have to address variable costs only.  They will have to have the infrastructure in place.  ONDD would set up the standards for what they expect and what security standards they will want. 
James Collins stated the group needs to decide that 1) CMS is not sufficient for all prescriptions and the group hasn’t yet made that decision; 2) The next decision is which elements we need to add to strengthen it to a point that we feel is sufficient; and, 3), how much is it going to cost?

Dr. Pasquale suggested doing in stages. 

The committee agreed they need to see numbers to show them how big the problem is and what the potential savings could be. Everyone agreed if they can quantify the numbers to say this is how much we can save, this would allow us to justify the costs.
Dr. Pasquale suggested gathering the data that New York has found and present it to the Governor’s office.
Bruce mentioned talking to the Senate and the House about the Ominous Bill as start up costs for a PMP (Prescription Monitoring).  He thought it may have passed the House but it may still be in proposal stage.

At this point, the committee has not agreed on what they want in a pad.

Next Steps:

Get vendors to come in and give a presentation on what they can offer and what it costs.

Standard Register is New York’s vendor and that would be a starting point.
The purpose of the next meeting is to find out how much it will cost for what the committee wants in a prescription pad. 
The Medical Society will provide a list of companies.
The group agreed on three vendors to come in and do a presentation.  All three would be heard the same day, different times.  Each vendor would have 15 minutes to demonstrate their presentation and give a generalized description of what they can provide.
Once Terry receives the list of companies, he will contact them.

The committee agrees October 1, 2009 is too soon as an implentation date.

Everyone agreed Thursdays are good days for the committee to meet.
Meeting was adjourned.
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